

European Region

Telehealth quality of care tool



Abstract

This first version of the Telehealth quality of care tool (TQoCT) is intended to be used by Member States (namely by focal points for patient safety and quality of care (QoC) and all other relevant parties of national telehealth ecosystems) or by individual health-care provider organizations.

As more health and care moves to digital-based service provision, including the use of digital tools for supporting health interventions and care services provided at a distance, the quality of the care that is provided becomes more relevant. The quality of telehealth ultimately matters for increasing the adoption of this new paradigm of care because significant patient safety or QoC issues will ultimately undermine the trust populations and professionals have on this still somehow new way of practicing medicine and supporting the provision of modern and integrated care. Approaches to such quality standards benefit from common reference materials, and the TQoCT aims to aggregate these in a manner that stimulates reflection and action, helping countries and health-care organizations on their journey to mature, safe and high-quality telehealth service provision.

KEYWORDS:

TELEHEALTH, TELEMEDICINE, SAFETY, EFFICIENCY, PATIENTS, QUALITY IMPROVEMENT, QUALITY OF HEALTH CARE

Document number: WHO/EURO:2024-9475-49247-73556

© World Health Organization 2024

Some rights reserved. This work is available under the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-ShareAlike 3.0 IGO licence (CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO; https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-sa/3.0/igo).

Under the terms of this licence, you may copy, redistribute and adapt the work for non-commercial purposes, provided the work is appropriately cited, as indicated below. In any use of this work, there should be no suggestion that WHO endorses any specific organization, products or services. The use of the WHO logo is not permitted. If you adapt the work, then you must license your work under the same or equivalent Creative Commons licence. If you create a translation of this work, you should add the following disclaimer along with the suggested citation: "This translation was not created by the World Health Organization (WHO). WHO is not responsible for the content or accuracy of this translation. The original English edition shall be the binding and authentic edition: Telehealth quality of care tool. Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe; 2024".

Any mediation relating to disputes arising under the licence shall be conducted in accordance with the mediation rules of the World Intellectual Property Organization (http://www.wipo.int/amc/en/mediation/rules/).

Suggested citation Telehealth quality of care tool. Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe; 2024. Licence: CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO.

Cataloguing-in-Publication (CIP) data. CIP data are available at http://apps.who.int/iris.

Sales, rights and licensing. To purchase WHO publications, see http://apps.who.int/bookorders. To submit requests for commercial use and queries on rights and licensing, see https://www.who.int/about/policies/publishing/copyright

Third-party materials. If you wish to reuse material from this work that is attributed to a third party, such as tables, figures or images, it is your responsibility to determine whether permission is needed for that reuse and to obtain permission from the copyright holder. The risk of claims resulting from infringement of any third-party-owned component in the work rests solely with the user.

General disclaimers. The designations employed and the presentation of the material in this publication do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of WHO concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city or area or of its authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries. Dotted and dashed lines on maps represent approximate border lines for which there may not yet be full agreement.

The mention of specific companies or of certain manufacturers' products does not imply that they are endorsed or recommended by WHO in preference to others of a similar nature that are not mentioned. Errors and omissions excepted, the names of proprietary products are distinguished by initial capital letters.

All reasonable precautions have been taken by WHO to verify the information contained in this publication. However, the published material is being distributed without warranty of any kind, either expressed or implied. The responsibility for the interpretation and use of the material lies with the reader. In no event shall WHO be liable for damages arising from its use.

All photos: ©WHO

Designed by: Pointer Creative



European Region

Telehealth quality of care tool

Contents

Acknowledgements	iv
Abbreviations	V

Executive Summary

Section 1 Setting the stage for the Telehealth quality of care tool	1
1.1 Introduction	2
1.1.1 Quality of care offered using telehealth technologies and methodologies	2
1.2 Methodology	3
1.3 How to use the tool	5
1.3.1 Levels of usage and self-assessment questions	6
1.3.2 Holistic approach and contributors	7
1.4 Overview of the structure	10

Section 2 TQoCT set of questions for self-assessment	13
2.1 People – centricity	
2.1 People – centricity 2.1.1 Patients' perspective	
21.2 Access	
2.1.2 Access	
214 Access to care	24
2.1.5 Experience	
2.1.5 Experience 2.1.6 Financial impact/cost 2.1.7 Ethical principles 2.2 Clinical effectiveness	
2.1.7 Ethical principles	
2.2 Clinical effectiveness	
2.2.1 Care management and population health	
2.2.1 Care management and population health 2.2.2 Diagnostic accuracy	
2.2.3 Clinical Effectiveness – effects on patients' health	
2.2.4 Use of health-care service	
2.3 Safety	
2.3.1 Operational and infrastructure integrity	
2.3.2 Psychological and emotional safety	
2.3.3 Governance and financial issues	
Section 3 Moving ahead	41

ection 3 Moving ahead	41
3.1 Conclusions and recommended actions	
3.2 Improving the tool	42
References	43

Web annex. Excel version of the Telehealth quality of care tool

iv

Acknowledgements

We would like to thank all staff from the WHO Athens Quality of Care and Patient Safety Office and Data and Digital Health unit of the WHO Regional Office for Europe who have directly and indirectly contributed to this document. The overall development of this tool was coordinated by Henrique Martins with the support of Constantina Vasileiou, Eleftheria Gkini, and Maria Nomikou under the guidance of Joao Breda and Natasha Azzopardi-Muscat.

We would like to acknowledge the significant contribution of Helen Caton-Peters and David Novillo from the Data and Digital Health unit of the WHO Regional Office for Europe, as well as recognize the excellence and relevant contributions of all topic and national experts we engaged with during the preparation of this version of the tool, namely the individual contributions of: Amorim, Paula, Clinical Telehealth Lead, Centro de Medicina de Física e de Reabilitação Rovisco Pais, Portugal; Angelopoulou, Thalia, Neurologist, 2nd Neurological Clinic of the Athens University of Applied Sciences, PGN "Attikon", Athens, Greece; Berler, Alexandros, Doctor of Biomedical Technology, Vice President HL7 Hellas, Greece; Branquinho, Maria José, Technical officer, Director General for Health, Ministry of Health, Portugal; Brito, Dulce, Cardiologist, Head of Telemonitoring, Centro Hospitalar Lisboa Norte, FMUL, Portugal; Dafoulas, Georgios, University of Thessaly and University of Athens, Faculty of Medicine, Athens, Greece; Ekeland, Anne Ganstrom Ekeland, Professor, Norwegian Centre for Integrated Care and Telemedicine, University, Hospital of North Norway, Tromsø, Norway; Fisk, Malcolm J, Professor of Ageing and Digital Health, Centre for Computing and Social Responsibility, De Montfort University, Leicester, UK; Karanikas, Charalampos, Assistant Professor of Medical Informatics and eHealth Systems, Department of Computer Science and Biomedical Informatics, University of Thessaly, Greece; Eleftherios Kalousis, Head, IT department of the 4th Regional Health Authority of Macedonia and Thrace, Greece; Kontopidis, Dimitrios, Vice-President, Greek Patient Association, Greece; Macur, Mirna, PhD in Sociology, Faculty of Health Care, Jesenice, Slovenia; Meijer, Wouter, Author, IMIA Telehealth Guidance Program, Netherlands; Perez-Protto, Silvia, Anesthesiologist-Critical Care Physician, Medical Director, End of Life Center, Office of Patient Experience, Cleveland Clinic, Ohio, USA: Rudel, Drago, MKS Electronic Systems Ltd., Slovenia;Sá Juliana, Internal Medicine Doctor, Unidade Local de Saúde de Santo António, Porto, Portugal; Sokratis, Papageorgiou, Associate Professor of Neurology and Neuropsychology, Head of the Mental Disorders, Dementia Unit, Medical Society of Athens, Greece; Taylor, Alan, Flinders University, Associate Lecturer, Adelaide, South Australia; Tsolis, Nikos, Head of Information Communication Technology, Genimmatas Hospital, Athens, Greece; Tsimtsiou, Zoi, Associate Professor of Hygiene, Social and Preventive Medicine, School of Medicine, Aristotle University of Thessaloniki, Greece; and, late, Goncalves, Luís, Former President, SITT, Iberian Society for Telehealth, Lisbon, Portugal

We would also like to thank all patient safety and QoC focal points from Member States who contributed with comments and suggestions for improvement, particularly:

- Gratiela Iordache, Coordinator at the Projects Implementation Department Relationship with International Bodies, Authority for Quality Management in Health, Romania;
- Aigul Boobekova, Deputy Head at the Department for the Quality of Medical Services and Medicines Policy, Ministry of Health, Kyrgyzstan;
- Sophie Verwerft, Quality Expert at the Direction de la Santé-Division de la Medicine Curative et de la Qualité en Santé, Luxembourg;
- Carla Sandra Martins Pereira, Head of Division, Quality Design and Improvement, Department of Quality in Health Directorate-General of Health, Portugal;
- Dilek Tarhan, Head of the Department of Quality, Accreditation and Workforce Rights in Health, Türkiye;
- · Irisa Zile-Velika, Head of the Patient Safety and Health Care Quality Improvement Unit, Latvia; and
- Oleksandr Pravylo, Director of the Department of Quality Control of Medical Care, Ministry of Health, Ukraine.

Abbreviations

HRQoL	health-care-related quality of life	
МоН	ministry of health	
OECD	Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development	
QoC	quality of care	
TTP	Taskforce on Telehealth Policy	
TQoCT	telehealth quality of care tool	
IT	information technology	
IHI	Institute for Healthcare Improvement	

vi

Executive Summary

Quality of care (QoC) in services provided at a distance through modern telehealth technologies and methodologies is ever more relevant as this growing approach to the provision of health care, including its application in health promotion and disease prevention, has seen an exponential increase during and after the COVID-19 pandemic. Such fast growth calls for attention to quality, and so, it is critically important to implement appropriate audit and quality assurance in telehealth. This tool is part of and contributes to the implementation of the WHO Regional digital health action plan for the WHO European Region 2023–2030.

The evaluation of telehealth services may require comparisons of health and health-care outcomes between the new telehealth service and the service provided in person, as well as an evaluation of the conditions and processes, which are unique to it.

Quality strategies can assess or measure; assure by avoiding risk and error; and improve the quality of care by striving for change. Regarding quality assurance, the enabling service that needs to be set in place is that which assures high levels of care are offered via telehealth solutions.

Based on previous recommendations and assessment frameworks, the WHO Regional Office for Europe developed a tool that serves as both a guidance and self-assessment instrument for telehealth services quality improvement that is useful at local, regional and national levels.

The Telehealth quality of care tool (TQoCT) was created through an iterative process, combining desk research and gathering knowledge from topic and country experts, and using a set of validation exercises. It is work-in-progress, to be used now by Member States, and it can benefit from their feedback for further improvements. An initial alignment with the ISO 13131:2021 standard was ensured as this guidance was regarded highly by several experts. However, more detailed work to integrate it would have required a longer period and further iterations.

This tool should not be used or implemented by one individual in isolation. We envision that using the tool requires gathering a group of stakeholders to agree on the maturity level of a telehealth system through three components of QoC – people centricity, clinical effectiveness and safety – be it at the national, regional or organizational level. The creation of a network or ecosystem for telehealth, and a common understanding around quality of telehealth, are immediate quick wins that can foster strategies for continuous improvement.

The Excel version of the TQoCT to be used for self-assessment exercises is available online (see web-annex). The WHO Office on Quality of Care and Patient Safety will also provide support to Member States and organizations in Europe willing to use the tool.¹

¹ To contact the Office please write to euqualityofcare@who.int.

Section 1 Setting the stage for the Telehealth quality of care tool

1.1 Introduction

1.1.1 Quality of care offered using telehealth technologies and methodologies

WHO defines telehealth as "the delivery of health-care services, where distance is a critical factor, by all health-care professionals using information and communication technologies for the exchange of valid information for diagnosis, treatment, and prevention of disease and injuries, research and evaluation, and for the continuing education of health-care providers, all in the interests of advancing the health of individuals and their communities". Quality of care (QoC) is defined as the degree to which health services for individuals and populations increase the likelihood of desired health outcomes. QoC in telehealth is highly related to digital service quality. Therefore, it is critically important to implement appropriate audit and quality assurance methods. The evaluation of telehealth services requires a comparison of health-care outcomes between the new telehealth service and the service provided in person, but in other cases where telehealth services are added to in-person services – known as hybrid set-ups – the value of these additional telehealth services needs to be verified against health outcomes or service utilization.

Telehealth services include a variety of activities, such as the use of mobile health applications to track and manage individuals' health, virtual consultations, remote monitoring of patients, and electronic prescribing (1). Other examples of activities provided through telehealth services include remote mental health care and the education of patients and health-care providers (1). The services are delivered through video conferencing, remote monitoring devices, messaging platforms and a wide range of other platforms and tools having in common the distance between health actors and the use of technologies (2). This tool focuses on the aspect of care provision through telehealth services.

Telehealth services are delivered by an effective ecosystem. A telehealth ecosystem is the interconnected network of organizations and their actions and technology solutions related to telehealth that include individuals, patients, caregivers, telehealth and technology providers, regulatory bodies, financers, health-care providers and governmental bodies, such as medical boards and/or federal agencies (*3*). It is critical for a successful ecosystem to have effective collaboration between all stakeholders. Health-care providers have an essential role in providing remote care, so that patients can receive care from the comfort of their home or a place of their choosing. Technology providers are responsible for the existence of the necessary tools and infrastructures to support those services, and insurance and governmental companies for financing or reimbursing the telehealth services provided. Now, more than ever, telehealth is expanding, which will affect telehealth ecosystems as they become more interconnected and complex with new stakeholders and technologies created to improve the delivery of telehealth services (*4*). Some countries have already established their own norms and recommendations, such as Portugal (*5*) and Spain (*6*). However, the absence of a European standard makes the process of benchmarking and learning from each country's or organization's experiences more difficult.

The main goal of this tool is to allow Member States to formulate a collective response from their country, to create an internal common understanding of the telehealth system in their country and how it ensures high-quality telehealth is affordable and offered to individuals. The tool can also be equally useful for one or many health institutions, such as a hospital or primary care center or group, to guide their work in the area of QoC and patient safety applied to the telehealth services that they provide. All are invited to revisit the tool every two years to track improvements, given the dynamic nature of telehealth and its fast-paced level of innovation, which may lead to risks and new QoC challenges.

According to the WHO and Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD), health-care quality can be defined as the degree to which health services for individuals and populations are effective, safe and people-centred. In doing so, the concept of health-care quality was clarified and distinguished from health system performance. This tool is focused on three core dimensions of QoC. These are i) people centricity, which is the capacity of a service or system to design and provide care taking into account the needs, wants and preferences of each person; ii) clinical effectiveness, or the capacity of the service to resolve the clinical

case, prevent, diagnose and monitor, and provide some treatment support; and iii) safety, which is the attribute of a service or system that represents the avoidance of harm, or the risk of harm, further damaging health (e.g. adding psychological damage) or any personal status. Under each dimension, several domains and subdomains have been identified.

For each subdomain, two types of questions were created – one designed for the organizational level and one for the governmental level. The first set at the organizational level addresses telehealth providers, after which the governmental set is formulated, taking into consideration ways in which a government can influence an organization. The rating system used ranges from the lowest maturity (1) to the highest (5) to cover the spectrum of maturity, so that a Member State or organization can self-assess itself against the description of an ideal optimal scenario. To simplify the evaluation, the discrete points 1, 2, 3, 4 and 5 are associated with a description of their own, but since it could be possible that respondents feel maturity is somewhere in-between, or close to one of these but not completely equivalent, decimals (e.g. 1.7, 2.3, 4.5) can be used to allow these intermediate positions to be captured.

1.2 Methodology

Using extensive desk research, ISO standard 13131:2021 (7) was used alongside a set of guidance documents and reports on quality and telehealth, mostly from the United States of America and European Union. The sources for the work underlying the guidance incorporated in this document and self-assessment are summarized in Table 1. These were integrated with other inputs from the literature and ISO standard 13131:2021 recommendations, when they were applicable, into blocks of guidance culminating in self-assessment questions.

Four workshops were held to refine questions, gather essential context data, and prepare the TQoCT. This meant the creation of two types of focus groups: one with informal experts and one with country experts. The two informal expert workshops were conducted to validate the content of the tool, including language, terminology, structure and syntax of the questions, and vocabulary. The two workshops with country experts were based in Greece (one in person and one online) and were then complemented with an online presentation and inputs gathered from several Member States' representatives (online and during the hybrid event entitled "OpenQuality Day") on 4 July 2023.

Table 1: A short description of the six frameworks that were identified and integrated into the self-assessment tool

Framework	Description
Telehealth questionnaire for care delivery (8)	The framework was created for companies to assess clinical care delivery through telehealth services. It also offers telehealth providers suggestions on how to improve their services to achieve a patient-centred telehealth service.
Taskforce on Telehealth Policy (TTP). Findings and recommendations (9)	The National Committee for Quality Assurance created the TTP, where industry specialists met and developed a consensus with recommendations for policy-makers to implement nation-wide quality and safety standards for digital health-care delivery. One of the main results of the consensus was that telehealth is the natural evolution of health care in the digital age and not just an added type of care.
Telemedicine:The white paper suggests a framework for safe, equitable and people- focused mainly on telemedicine. It also provides suggestions for include methods in telemedicine modalities. The authors suggest that the frame also be applied to broadly address telehealth across health care.(10)	
Creating a framework to support and measure the development for telehealth (11)	This is a framework directed at quality measurement. It was designed to identify measures and measurement areas, and to be used as a conceptual framework for new measures that will assess the QoC provided through telehealth. The framework focuses on evaluating telehealth as an existing part of the health-care system for delivering better care rather than a new type of care.
Model for Assessment of Telemedicine Applications (12)	The MAST model is a telemedicine evaluation framework for assessing the readiness of health-care organizations to adopt and effectively use telehealth services as well as the contribution of telemedicine applications to QoC. The model provides a multidisciplinary assessment to define and evaluate the different aspects of telemedicine services. It suggests evaluating the outcomes of a telemedicine service compared with one or more alternatives, based on the seven domains of the model. The aim of the model is to provide a framework that assesses efficacy and the contribution of telemedicine services to QoC.
TeleSCoPE: Telehealth Services Code of Practice for Europe (13)	The framework was produced for evaluating telehealth services in Europe. It allows for planning and managing telehealth services by enabling and encouraging service providers and stakeholders to be inclusive and ethical. The framework can also be used as a benchmark for telehealth services to be assessed and accredited. The domains included in the framework do not address the responsibilities of providers when they are regulated by a country's legislation. However, when implemented, most of the clauses in this code of practice would require mandatory compliance from all service providers somehow, thereby limiting its applicability at scale.

1.3 How to use the tool

Reading this document as a form of education and awareness-raising is one immediate way to use the TQoCT. A second way is the application of the self-assessment exercise. An Excel version has been made available that accompanies this publication, which can be used together with this guidance for experimenting, and for national or organizational self-assessment. It is named "WHO_Europe_Telehealth_Quality_of_Care_Tool_v.1_ self-assessment questionnaire_3.02.2024".

This can be filled in collectively or used online as a shared file among the group of people contributing to the self-assessment exercise in support of an online remote collaboration environment. With the launch of the stable version of the tool, known as TQoCT.v.1, an online digital solution will be made available for Member States or organizations to load and upload their responses and attachments. This will support communities of people interested in the topic of quality of telehealth, and also allow the real-time comparison of results with other Member States and organizations, contributing to estimations of averages per subdomain. In addition, the TQoCT will support the gathering of telehealth experiences by Member States or organizations and the collection of relevant associated documents, such as frameworks, guidelines and policy documents, from the national, regional or organizational levels.

The results from applying the tool as a self-assessment exercise can be displayed graphically as illustrated in Fig. 1, where the scores for each question/subdomain are easily visualized. This will make it possible to compare responses with the average for the WHO European Region, based on data made available as other Member States and organizations participate.

Fig. 1: Illustrative example of how Member State or organization results can be displayed in a simplified manner and compared to the average of accumulated results



A usable Excel version is available with the self-assessment questions and should be used together with this guidance for easy application of the TQoCT in concrete cases. It can be used to support self-assessment exercises and is named "WHO_Europe_Telehealth_Quality_of_Care_Tool_v.1_self-assessement questionnaire_3.02.2024" and can be obtained by reaching out to the WHO Athens Quality of Care and Patient Safety Office by email (to: euqualityofcare@who.int with a reference in the subject of the email starting with "TQoCT"). The Office will also provide support to Member States and organizations in Europe willing to use the tool.

1.3.1 Levels of usage and self-assessment questions

This tool can be used for general guidance on aspects to follow when considering the improvement of care provided through telehealth services. In this case any individual working in this area can benefit from it. Due to its self-assessment nature, it can also be used at both national and organizational levels for evaluation purposes or simply for awareness-raising. In the case that it is used for self-assessment, it is not adequate that one single individual tries to answer the questions in isolation. Ideally, a group of experts in telehealth or the national/organizational representatives should be considered based on the level for which the tool will be used (see section on Contributors for more details). For each self-assessment question, the answer should be provided using a rating from 1 to 5 but decimals (e.g. 1.1, 1.5) can also be used (Fig. 2).

An example of a question follows.

For each question, be it at the national or organizational level, the following steps should be considered.

- The question description is presented in the first three columns firstly by the question domain (e.g. "Patients' perspective") followed by the question identification ("PP1") and subdomain (e.g. "Satisfaction/experience and acceptance").
- 2. The question number is followed by the letter "a" when it is to be answered at the national level and "b" when answered at the organizational level.
- **3.** For each question there is associated background, scope and definition text, which is similar for both the national and organizational level, and guidance and/or recommended actions specific for each level.
- **4.** Answering the question includes filling three columns. The first column ("Maturity level") presents options through a drop-down menu from 1 to 5 with different descriptions based on the question, with a reference to "Guidance and expected actions".
- **5.** The next column ("Supporting information/relevant links") is to be completed with links to useful documents that already exist or that will be created, such as guidelines and procedures.
- 6. The last column ("Best practices") provides space to describe or add links to national or organizational examples of best practices in telehealth.
- 7. The results from the tool are expressed numerically and in a graph for each dimension, so they can be easily presented and discussed as part of strategies for improvement.

Patients' erspective		Satisfaction/experience and acceptance		Maturity level	Supporting information/relevant links	Best practices
		Source(s)	Model for Assessment of Telemedicine Applications (MAST)		Link to guidance documents that exist at the national or international level or are to be created, and national or international guidance inspired by ISO 13131.	Describe or add a link to a publication to could constitute a best practice related this aspect of quality of care in teleheal
Question	1a	Beckground	patient's experience, which needs to be captured, and they can equally influence patient and professional acceptance of the telehealth tools offered to them. Ensuring culturally competent care in telehealth is paramount for establishing a trusted and high-quality health-care encounts. The incorporation of social, cultural, and linguistic considerations not only enhances the effectiveness of telehealth services but also holds significant potential in advancing health equity (<i>16</i>). Engaging different stakeholder groups in processes for the co-creation of digital health solutions, including those for telehealth, is fundamentally important for developing solutions that garner trust and acceptance	national/regional level. 5.Guidance on patient experience with telehealth services exists and related data is collected at the national/regional level on a		
		Scope and definition	For countries to have assurance that patient experience is considered by organizations when offering high- level teinhealth services, some form of metrics should be systematically collected, and results should be used to inspire quality improvement. If the metrics are different between institutions and/or regions, it a very diffuilt to compare findings and create aggregated quality indicators, identify which organizations or regions are performing better or worse through benchmarking, or find examples of best practices. Organizational addition of the guidance, as well as the implementation of processes to measure the indicated metrics – automatically via the digital solutions in use, wherever possible – should follow and adhere to national norms.	Rate (using the grey cell below) your maturity level compared with the guidance and expected actions. Rating is from 1 to 5, and decimals can be used (e.g. 1.1; 1.2; 3.2), taking into account the descriptions above for each		
		Guidance and expected actions	Guidance on how to collect metrics about patient experience and the level of acceptance of telehealth services needs to be created at the national or regional level. Organizations can put monitoring and appraisal mechanismi in place, taking such guidance into account, and be prepared to report related data at the regional and national level in a harmonized manner - through a digital platform, and ideally one that can be integrated with local IT systems – and present this information to the public/patients for wider accountability.			

1.3.2 Holistic approach and contributors

There is a need to create a holistic perspective when looking at QoC, especially care through telehealth services. The same need arises when the TQoCT is applied at the organizational level or national level. The approach and contributors will inevitably be different and are highly context-dependent.

While anyone working in telehealth and QoC can benefit from reading this guidance document, we would strongly discourage the use of this guidance, and particularly the self-assessment questionnaire, by one individual alone who is perhaps working at the national level (e.g. national insurance, ministry of health (MoH), or a health quality agency) or in any given health-care organization who may want to test and use the TQoCT. Inversely, we propose the creation of a so-called response team that can meet online and collectively discuss answers based on collectively obtained data and documents that can support the answers and, in some cases, can be provided as part of the answer. The other advantage of this holistic approach is that this team will gain socialized knowledge, or common knowledge that has a shared meaning, of the state-of-play (i.e. the level of QoC in telehealth in each domain) of this topic in their country or organization, and the approach promotes mutual understanding, collective awareness and engagement for joint action.

For assessment at the national level, for the best use of this tool, it is important to gather a diversity of stakeholders and responsible entity perspectives (Table 2). A systematic approach is essential to improve information gathering and the accuracy of results. An in-person or virtual meeting needs to be scheduled and attended by the participants noted in Table 2, although there are different levels of necessity for attendance (see first column), and specifications can be found in the participant profile description.

This tool can also be used for assessing organizational maturity regarding QoC assurance in a hospital or other health-care organization or local service. To be effective, it is important to gather a diversity of perspectives from people within the same organization and eventually from organizational stakeholders (Table 3). This holistic approach is essential to improve information gathering and the accuracy of results. An in-person or virtual meeting needs to be scheduled and attended by participants noted in Table 2 or 3, although there are different levels of necessity for attendance (see first column), and specifications can be found in the participant profile description.

National level			
Attendance	Contributors	Description	
Mandatory	Member State focal point for QoC and patient safety	Member State focal point for the WHO Athens Quality of Care and Patient Safety Office (QoC office), or someone working in telehealth-related matters, who submits information to WHO and is also a follow-up contact who collects additional feedback and links with the QoC office	
Mandatory	MoH representative (technical policy officer)	MoH technical person in charge of the telehealth policy	
Mandatory	MoH representative (legal officer)	MoH technical person with knowledge of the relevant legal documents, including those for telehealth, if they exist	
Mandatory	Funding authority for the national health service	Contact person for the authority who provides the main funding for telehealth in the country	
Mandatory	National insurance organization	Contact person for national Insurance if it funds the telehealth system	
Mandatory	Private insurance organization or a large company deploying telehealth	Contact person for a private insurance/large company that is a large contributor to funding the telehealth system	
Mandatory	Health inspection agency	Contact person for the health inspection agency	
Optional	Public health authority	Contact person for the public health authority	
Mandatory	Quality agency or structure with similar characteristics	Produces guidelines and conducts quality assurance work	
Optional	Doctors' professional association	Contact person from the doctors' professional association	
Optional	Nurses' professional association	Contact person for the nurses' professional association	
Mandatory/ Recommended	One highly active patient association is mandatory, and two is recommended	Contact person from an active patient association (1–2 people)	
Recommended			
Mandatory	One public health-care provider	Health-care provider with extensive experience: telehealth services offered for more than 5 years, or large number of patients per year (i.e. more than 1000)	
Mandatory	One private health-care provider	Health-care provider with extensive experience: telehealth services offered for more than 5 years, or large number of patients per year (i.e. more than 1000)	
Optional	Well-known academics in the field of telehealth	1–2 people (maximum) that must have at least two published papers as first author in the field of telehealth	

Table 2: List of contributors who should be included when applying the tool at the national level, and their role descriptions

Table 3: List of contributors who should be included when applying the tool at the organizational level, and their role descriptions

Organizational level		
Attendance	Contributors	Description
Mandatory	Quality or QoC lead	Leads the organizational efforts in quality, or more specifically, QoC; submits information to WHO; and is also a follow-up contact who collects additional feedback and links with the QoC office
Mandatory	Chief Medical Officer or Clinical Director	Lead person that represents doctors in the organization
Mandatory	Chief Nursing Officer; Nursing Director	Lead person from nursing that oversees the nursing practice in the organization
Mandatory	Telehealth internal champion/ lead responsible for telehealth	Person who coordinates telehealth efforts in a large health-care provider organization ²
Mandatory	Chief Financial Officer/ Financial representative	Contact person for the financial management of telehealth in the organization
Mandatory	Chief Information Officer; information technology (IT) Director	Lead person for information and communication technologies and systems
Mandatory	Data protection officer	Contact person that is responsible for the organization's data protection assurance
1 Mandatory/ 2 Recommended	Representatives of patients served by the organization	Contact person from the organization's patient committee or patient representatives, if this exists, or from the unit of the organization responsible for patient satisfaction/interaction
Optional	Health services financing or reimbursement organization	Contact people from the organization that are the main financers or are responsible for reimbursement (e.g. large contributors that fund the organization, if they exist)
Optional	Main providers of telehealth	1–2 persons who represent industry perspectives, in particular the main telehealth providers of the organization
Optional	External health-care professionals	1–2 persons who have interest in telehealth and are involved in health-care but are external to the organization

² Health-care providers that have extensive experience (i.e. telehealth services offered for more than five years) or serve a large number of patients per year (more then 1000) should have a dedicated staff member for coordinating telehealth efforts.

1.4 Overview of the structure

The structure of the tool is divided into three main dimensions commonly associated with QoC. These are: i) people centricity, which is the capacity of a service or system to design and provide care taking into account the needs, wants and preferences of each person; ii) clinical effectiveness, or the capacity of the service to resolve the clinical case, prevent, diagnose and monitor, and provide some treatment support; and iii) safety, which is the attribute of a service or system that represents the avoidance of harm, or the risk of harm, further damaging health (e.g. adding psychological damage) or any personal status. Under each dimension, several domains have been identified and, within these, subdomains are listed that are not fully comprehensive, but which do represent a first set of guidance. For each subdomain, two questions are presented, corresponding to the two levels – national and organizational – of targeted guidance and possible self-assessment. Table 4 illustrates the structure of the TQoCT, and Fig. 3 depicts questions organized by dimension, domain and level.

Table 4. Structure of the Telehealth Quality of Care Tool (TQoCT)

Dimensions	Domains	Subdomains	
	Patients' perspective	Satisfaction/experience and acceptance	
		Understanding of information and trust	
		Capacity to use the application/accessibility	
	A	Appropriate technological infrastructure	
Decele contricity	Access	Digital literacy	
People - centricity	Communication	Communication	
	Access to care	Access for patient, family, and/or caregiver	
	Experience	Care team member experience	
	Financial impact/cost	Financial impact to health system or payer	
	Ethical principles	Promotion and marketing	
	Care management and population health	Workforce preparedness	
	Diagnostic accuracy	Diagnostic accuracy	
Clinical effectiveness	Clinical effectiveness – effects on patients' health	Effects on mortality, morbidity, health-related quality of life (HRQoL), and habits and behaviours	
	Use of health-care service	Use of health-care service	
	Operational and infrastructure integrity	Privacy and security	
Safety	Psychological and emotional safety	Psychological and emotional safety	
	Governance and financial	Governance	
	issues	Business continuity	

Considering the work that is ongoing by the WHO Regional Office for Europe on a guideline for telemedicine assessment and strategy development tool to promote telehealth adoption, two possible subdomains, which were identified from sources used to create the first list of domains and subdomains, were found to be quite generic and not specifically or directly related to QoC – rather, they were more directly related to the overall telehealth implementation approach. As a result, these subdomains were not explored further nor were questions developed with regards to these subdomains. The two subdomains included:

- 1. financial impact/cost, which, while this is relevant for how a health system or organization makes use of telehealth, whether this has a higher or lower financial impact is less relevant to the QoC that must be ensured; and
- 2. business continuity, in which case this was considered to be no different from requiring organizations to have business continuity plans in case of IT or electricity failures or other major disruptions; and if related national level guidance exists, it is likely to be generic and does not benefit from being specific to telehealth services.

Member States and organizations are invited to use other tools to complement their assessment and approach to telehealth in a broader sense.

Section 2 TQoCT set of questions for self-assessment The set of 16 questions has been organized into the three dimensions. Please refer to Fig. 3 for the summary of the questions, their numbering, and their relationship with dimensions, domains and levels of application. These will be maintained, and if new questions are added to the tool, the original identification numbers for questions will be maintained. Question level "a" reflects national level questions and level "b" questions are for the organizational level.



Fig. 3: Screenshot of the Table of questions in the TQoCT, organized by dimensions, domain and level

2.1 People – centricity

The "People – centricity" domain includes seven subdomains:

- · patients' perspective
- access
- communication
- access to care
- experience
- ethical principles.

2.1.1 Patients' perspective

The patients' perspective about telehealth services and their quality may be related to different aspects. A key one is the patients' perspective on their experience, which includes satisfaction but is somehow broader than that, as well as the extent to which the patient accepts care provided via telehealth services. A second one is how information about the services is provided in an understandable and trust-enabling manner. A third is patients' capacity to use the applications and their level of accessibility and user-friendliness. Accordingly, this subdomain includes three questions on the following topics:

- PP1 Satisfaction/experience and acceptance
- PP2 Understanding of information and trust
- PP3 Capacity to use the application/accessibility.

i) PP1 Satisfaction/experience and acceptance

Background

Different factors, such as personal preparedness, predisposition, timing, and technological solutions and their usability, can influence a patient's experience and her/his willingness to embrace telehealth (14). There are different principles and rules in the usability and design of digital solutions that should be considered by the telehealth solutions industry and service providers (15). These will partly determine a patient's experience, which needs to be captured, and they can equally influence patient and professional acceptance of the telehealth tools offered to them.

Ensuring culturally competent care in telehealth is paramount for establishing a trusted and high-quality health-care encounter. The incorporation of social, cultural, and linguistic considerations not only enhances the effectiveness of telehealth services but also holds significant potential in advancing health equity (16).

Engaging different stakeholder groups in processes for the co-creation of digital health solutions, including those for telehealth, is fundamentally important for developing solutions that garner trust and acceptance for their use by maximizing their value to individuals, and in mitigating against digital exclusion. Practical actions can be taken towards building a culture of trust at every level of the health system. Routine activities, such as encouraging civic participation, practicing community engagement, running consultations, and publishing transparently, help engender trust and the engagement of individuals in the use of digital health services, thus making their use a cultural norm (17).

Main sources for this question

Model for Assessment of Telemedicine Applications (MAST) (17)

Scope and definition

For countries to have assurance that patient experience is considered by organizations when offering highlevel telehealth services, some form of metrics should be systematically collected, and results should be used to inspire quality improvement. If the metrics are different between institutions and/or regions, it is very difficult to compare findings and create aggregated quality indicators, identify which organizations or regions are performing better or worse through benchmarking, or find examples of best practices. Organizational adoption of the guidance, as well as the implementation of processes to measure the indicated metrics – automatically via the digital solutions in use, whenever possible – should follow and adhere to national norms.

Question 1a. (national level)

Guidance and expected actions

Guidance on how to collect metrics about patient experience and the level of acceptance of telehealth services needs to be created at the national or regional level. Organizations can put monitoring and appraisal mechanisms in place, taking such guidance into account, and be prepared to report related data at the regional and national level in a harmonized manner – through a digital platform, and ideally one that can be integrated with local IT systems – and present this information to the public/patients for wider accountability.

Maturity level

Regarding the "Guidance and expected actions" presented above, the following maturity levels are suggested and can be used for self-assessment.

- 1. No guidance exists.
- 2. Guidance is being created on patient experience metrics.
- 3. General guidance on patient experience metrics exists that partially covers telehealth.
- 4. General guidance on patient experience metrics exists, includes comprehensive details on telehealth, and some data is collected at the national/regional level.
- 5. Guidance on patient experience with telehealth services exists and related data is collected at the national/regional level on a regular basis and via a digital interoperable platform.

Question 1b. (organizational level)

Guidance and expected actions

At the organizational level, it is important to have monitoring or appraisal mechanisms about patient satisfaction with each telehealth service provided. This may be included in other patient experience audit processes that are more broadly utilized by the organization. In the case of telehealth services, taking advantage of the technological milieu, ideally, such mechanisms would be integrated into the telehealth service interfaces themselves, thus allowing the appraisal of patients' experience directly and more immediately, such as through a pop-up window requesting feedback upon closure of a video-consultation.

Maturity level

After having considered the "Guidance and expected actions" text above, the user of the tool can choose from the following levels of maturity.

- 1. No guidance or mechanism exists.
- 2. Concrete organizational guidance on patients' experience with telehealth services is in place and there is information for patients about health services.
- 3. Organizational guidance and patient information are aligned with national guidance, or a related reference exists in the organization, which is specific to telehealth services.

- 4. Guidance and a mechanism are in place to implement the collection of nationally approved metrics on patients' experience and acceptability.
- 5. The organization fulfils all criteria and is exploring or routinely using digital tools to capture patients' experience in addition to other forms of enquiry into patients' experience and acceptability.

ii) PP2 Understanding of information and trust

Background

Trust in and an understanding of telehealth services is important for patient experience and is related to patients' understanding of how telehealth services are provided to them. The risk of not achieving high levels of trust and understanding is that patients may refuse to use telehealth, or they may not be prepared for the telehealth experience – for example, they may not have a safe and secure environment for a teleconsultation, or the batteries or power supply for telemonitoring equipment have not been attended to. To mitigate, good quality information about the services can be provided to patients through multiple means, considering patients' and their caregivers' readiness and digital health literacy (17).

Main sources for the associated question

Model for Assessment of Telemedicine Applications (MAST) (17)

Scope and definition

In telehealth it is important that patients understand the services provided. Such understanding helps foster their trust in services. To achieve this, it is necessary to have good quality information about all telehealth services that are provided to patients. This understanding can be achieved when good quality information is made available to patients by health-care providers offering telehealth services. The channels to be used for providing such information should be adequate to patients' digital and health literacy levels, such as their ability to go online or use applications, or on paper or directly for persons with low digital literacy.

Question 2a. (national level)

Guidance and expected actions

It is important at the national level to have guidelines for what information about telehealth services should be made available to patients by health-care providers. How such information is made available – for example, in person, online, or through the telehealth services themselves – should also be included in the guidelines. A national-level mechanism to audit compliance with such guidelines by health-care providers should exist, and additionally it would ideally serve to identify and promote best-practice sharing.

Maturity level

- 1. No guidance exists.
- 2. Guidance is being created on patients' experience metrics.
- 3. General guidance on patients' experience metrics exists that partially covers telehealth.
- 4. General guidance on patients' experience metrics exists, includes comprehensive details on telehealth, and some data is collected at the national or regional level.
- 5. Guidance on patients' experience with telehealth services exists, and related data is collected at the national or regional level on a regular basis and via a digital interoperable platform.

Question 2b. (organizational level)

Guidance and expected actions

Organizations are responsible for providing information to the public about the telehealth services provided in order to build patients' trust. They should also have a mechanism that will evaluate patients' understanding of the information provided to them, including that which may be provided during those services.

Maturity level

Considering the guidance and expected actions presented above, maturity levels suggested for the purposes of self-assessment are the following.

- 1. Little information is provided about telehealth services, and most is online.
- 2. Information about the telehealth services exists online and offline.
- 3. Information about telehealth services is provided and a related unstructured feedback mechanism exists.
- 4. Information is provided and a mechanism that allows the organization to obtain insights about patients' understanding of that information also exists.
- 5. Information about telehealth services is provided, patient understanding is measured, and trust [in telehealth services] levels are evaluated.

iii) PP3 Capacity to use the application/accessibility

Background

For patients to have an easy experience when being offered, or seeking, telehealth services, they need to have the capacity to use the application without a disproportionate effort or having too high a level of technical expertise. On the other hand, if the tools that are part of the telehealth service are not accessible (e.g. devices or services are very expensive, or devices are very difficult to manipulate and services are difficult to start and engage with) or they require high ability from patients, then their experience is compromised (*17*). As stated in the ISO Guidelines 13131:2021 (E 8.1.2), accessibility is a fundamental characteristic of quality, and the capacity of use ensures that resources are in place to respond to demands (*7*). Patients with disabilities can have further difficulties in accessing telehealth services – for example, those suffering from medical conditions including vision impairment, hearing and speech difficulties or mobility issues, as well as mental health conditions and psychosocial disabilities, or persons with developmental, intellectual, or learning disabilities (*18*). Accessibility guidelines for telehealth services also have to include details about electromagnetic compatible (EMC) equipment (*19*).

Main sources for the associated question

Model for Assessment of Telemedicine Applications (MAST) (17)

Scope and definition

Accessibility and the capacity to use the application from a patient's perspective refers to the ability to access and use telehealth services in an effective, secure, and efficient way. To ensure these for patients, it is important to have the necessary infrastructure developed and a user-centred design of the services and technologies available. The user's technical and functional abilities to use telehealth applications should be taken into consideration. It is also important to ensure accessibility for different populations, such as shortsighted individuals who may require large fonts in telehealth platforms, or minority populations who may require instructions available in specific languages or regional dialects. Following these, patient satisfaction and engagement can be improved.

Question 3a. (national level)

Guidance and expected actions

It is necessary that, at the national level, a body of one or many organizations is empowered to provide guidelines for telehealth application design, development and implementation that can ensure accessibility for all patients. A mechanism should also exist to ensure implementation of those guidelines by all telehealth providers. Furthermore, digital infrastructures should be developed to ensure equal access to telehealth services. Finally, awareness campaigns should be organized at the national level to educate users about the benefits and correct use of telehealth services. Metrics on patients' experience should be defined, collected and used to monitor progress.

Maturity level

Considering the guidance and expected actions presented above, maturity levels suggested for the purposes of self-assessment are the following.

- 1. No guidance exists.
- 2. Guidance is being created on patients' experience and its metrics.
- 3. General guidance on patients' experience and its metrics exists, and it partially covers telehealth.
- 4. General guidance on patients' experience metrics exists, it includes comprehensive details on telehealth, and some data is collected at the national or regional level.
- 5. Guidance on patients' experience with telehealth services exists, and data about this is regularly collected at the national or regional level and via a digital interoperable platform.

Question 3b. (organizational level)

Guidance and expected actions

To ensure accessibility and the capacity to use the services offered, organizations must also set in motion adequate actions. At the organizational level, it is important to design telehealth services and applications with a user-centred approach to ensure accessibility and easy-to-use applications for all users. It is also important to provide training and support to users, including health-care professionals who may require other types of skills. Patients should be supported with the necessary skills and knowledge to use services. Lastly, a mechanism to assess the accessibility of telehealth services by users should exist.

Maturity level

- 1. No guidance or mechanism exists.
- 2. General guidance on information for patients about health services exists.
- 3. Guidance for telehealth service providers and requirements for procurement exist.
- 4. Metrics are collected at the organizational level using national guidance.
- 5. Organizational data collection mechanisms for capturing patients' experience are connected to national platforms and full compliance with national guidance is in place.

2.1.2 Access

Access to telehealth is an essential requirement that allows for its implementation and use. It is related to two main subdomains that include having appropriate technological infrastructures available and ensuring users have adequate competencies in digital literacy:

- A1 Appropriate technological infrastructure
- A2 Digital literacy

i) Appropriate technological infrastructure

Background

Telehealth infrastructure includes equipment, software, telecommunications, and information networks that are used to support the provision of telehealth services. Infrastructural design and implementation should support interoperability, using standards, when they exist, and it should be easily usable, fit for purpose, communicable and financially efficient. The infrastructure should be stable and secure, and information needs to be transmitted effectively and efficiently over a distance (7,20).

The level of appropriateness between equipment and software, and between these and the particular case using telehealth, is the critical factor in creating conditions for high quality services. For example, a monitor with low resolution may be sufficient for a videoconference but inappropriate for a tele-radiology service.

Main sources for the associated question

Institute for Health Improvement – Telemedicine: Ensuring Safe, Equitable, Person-Centered Virtual Care white paper (20)

Scope and definition

Appropriate technological infrastructure is necessary for a telehealth system to operate correctly and, most importantly, for patients to have access to the services provided. This includes common computing devices, software, connectivity, and the necessary additional telehealth-associated devices, when appropriate – for example, tele-dermatoscopes or dedicated equipment for specific telemonitoring applications. The level of appropriateness between equipment or software and the particular telehealth use cases or services is to be defined in national guidelines, or telehealth service providers are to be directed to use adequate guidance, if it exists.

Question 4a. (national level)

Guidance and expected actions

At the national level, there should be guidelines for appropriate infrastructure for specific telehealth services. It is also important to have a health inspection agency or some other audit body activity that can assert that telehealth infrastructure is in place at the national level and in each organization.

Maturity level

- 1. No guidance or audit or inspection mechanism exists.
- 2. General guidance on health IT infrastructure exists.
- 3. General guidance on health IT infrastructure partially covers telehealth-specific infrastructure issues.
- 4. National guidelines on telehealth-specific infrastructure and a provisional mechanism for inspection and auditing exist.
- 5. National guidelines, a mechanism to audit and inspect, and the promotion of best-practice sharing exist.

Question 4b. (organizational level)

Guidance and expected actions

At the organizational level, it is important that the infrastructures, including physical infrastructures – such as having lighting or sound isolation in place, or dedicated rooms for teleconsultations – have been adapted to accommodate telehealth services. In more detail, there is dedicated software and rules for specific telehealth services that are available to professionals and the public.

Maturity level

Considering the guidance and expected actions presented above, maturity levels suggested for the purposes of self-assessment are the following.

- 1. No telehealth-specific infrastructure exists or has been identified as such.
- 2. A plan for characterizing and implementing further enhancement to the infrastructure has been drafted.
- 3. Infrastructures have been partly adapted to accommodate telehealth services.
- 4. Infrastructures have been adapted according to national and international guidance.
- 5. Infrastructures have been adapted according to national and international guidelines, and software and rules, which are specific for some telehealth services, exist.

ii) Digital literacy

Background

Despite technological improvement, telehealth implementation is dependent on the ability to use it, not only by the health-care workforce but also by patients. Digital literacy is a requirement for the effective implementation of telehealth; although telehealth has the potential to decrease inequalities, it may also deepen differences if literacy is not well-established within the population (20,21). A lack of confidence in digital solutions and lack of digital literacy are barriers in the process of moving from traditional models of care to newer approaches (22). Digital literacy that is relevant for telehealth is not limited to end-users – namely, patients and their support network – but also applies to health-care professionals who often were not educated in telehealth in their respective university education paths. However, data shows that only one in two countries in Europe have policies addressing digital literacy (23).

Main sources for the associated question

Institute for Health Improvement – Telemedicine: Ensuring Safe, Equitable, Person-Centered Virtual Care white paper (20)

Scope and definition

Digital health literacy refers to the degree to which individuals obtain, process and understand health-care information and display capabilities to use online services in order to make appropriate decisions related to their health or that of their family and friends.

Question 5a. (national level)

Guidance and expected actions

Countries should develop national policies and provide guidelines on digital health literacy, which can have specific sections on knowledge and skill development to guide patients on how to access and use telehealth services. Organizational literacy implies actions are implemented by health-care providers to assert adherence to guidelines, and they should design the necessary mechanisms for low-literacy patients to be able to enjoy the same level of service.

Maturity level

Considering the guidance and expected actions presented above, maturity levels suggested for the purposes of self-assessment are the following.

- 1. No guidance or audit and inspection mechanism exist.
- 2. General guidance on digital health literacy exists.
- 3. General guidance on digital health literacy, including telehealth-specific topics, exists.
- 4. National guidelines and a provisional mechanism for asserting guideline adherence exist.
- 5. National guidelines exist and a mechanism to assess patients' literacy levels in telehealth exist.

Question 5b. (organizational level)

Guidance and expected actions

Digital literacy at the organizational level exists when there is a mechanism that will educate patients about telehealth services and ensures that organizational behaviour promotes digital literacy; such a mechanism may benefit from related national guidance. In more detail, there will be support for all patients in achieving the highest levels of digital health literacy. Raising the awareness of professionals in their role in contributing to digital health literacy is also important.

Maturity level

Considering the guidance and expected actions presented above, maturity levels suggested for the purposes of self-assessment are the following.

- 1. There is a mechanism that serves to educate patients about telehealth services.
- 2. A mechanism exists that further ensures organizational behaviours promote digital literacy.
- 3. Local processes have been defined that consider the level of digital literacy of users and mechanisms to enhance it.
- 4. Local processes are based on existing national guidelines relating to digital literacy.
- 5. Besides adequate local processes and adherence to guidelines, the organization further raises the awareness of professionals in their role in contributing to digital health literacy.

2.1.3 Communication

Background

The interaction between health-care providers – both organizations and professionals – and patients and their support network requires the appropriate use of communication. Regarding professionals, there is agreement that telehealth requires higher levels of communication skills that counter the absence of visual clues (24). This is also to compensate for the physical interaction – with touch, smell, and sense of presence – that is obviously missing in distance health care. It is also critical that any information and communication data (e.g. video streaming), in data capture, transmission or storage (7), and that justification for the need to follow these is well understood and accepted by all actors.

Main sources for the associated question

Institute for Health Improvement – Telemedicine: Ensuring Safe, Equitable, Person-Centered Virtual Care white paper (20)

Scope and definition

Effective communication is part of a person-centric approach and means that specific communication skills need to be mastered by professionals, and/or channels must be adapted, to ensure communication barriers do not negatively impact the care provided or add significant clinical risk.

Question 6a. (national level)

Guidance and expected actions

Guidance on technical safeguards, as well as procedures for troubleshooting and managing technical problems, should be complemented by training requirements and orientation for how professionals should be educated to deal with emotional and psychological communication challenges that can arise. Guidance should be available for promoting accessibility. Examples include inclusive online design, adaptations that are needed to cater to blind or colorblind persons, or changes ensuring that phone services are offered in more than one language. There should be guidance for specific processes, such as multilingual online or phone services, or for having a chat service available instead of a voice service for people with disabilities. Guidance is also recommended for telehealth platform requirements that should be considered when buying or creating telehealth solutions that ensure technical and linguistic barriers are minimized. Additionally, awareness raising and guidance on training in specific communication skills for a telehealth context can be developed for all relevant staff. National level educational materials and even training courses can help create better communication environments around telehealth service provision. Competency appraisals of professionals can also be put in place to ensure good communication skills for the health workforce and those specifically dedicated to the telehealth workforce.

Maturity level

Considering the guidance and expected actions presented above, maturity levels suggested for the purposes of self-assessment are the following.

- 1. No guidance or education on good communication in telehealth exists.
- 2. General guidance on good communication in telehealth exists but education efforts are not evident.
- 3. Regional or partial guidelines and educational efforts to promote good communication exist.
- 4. National guidelines and educational efforts exist, including the creation of educational materials.
- 5. National guidelines and educational efforts, including materials and professional competency appraisals, have been put in place to ensure good communication skills of the relevant health workforce.

Question 6b. (organizational level)

Guidance and expected actions

Organizations have technical and procedural safeguards for troubleshooting and managing technical problems that could impact communication as well as provide training for how professionals should deal with emotional and psychological communication challenges that can arise. Guidance on accessibility, specific processes, and telehealth platform requirements, to ensure technical and linguistic barriers are minimized, are followed by the organization. Competency appraisals for professionals have been put in place to assess the communication skills of staff.

Maturity level

- 1. No specific action on communication has been taken.
- 2. Some elements of general guidance on good communication in telehealth are considered.
- 3. Existing guidance is considered, including aspects such as accessibility and adherence to national or regional directives.

- 4. Awareness raising of health professionals about what constitutes good communication in telehealth complements national guideline adherence by the organization.
- 5. National guidelines are followed, educational efforts are undertaken, and professionals' competency is appraised to ensure good communication skills of the relevant health workforce.

2.1.4 Access to care

i) Access for patient, family, and/or caregiver

Background

Accessibility is a fundamental factor that influences telehealth usage. It must be ensured that all parties have access and knowledge to use the technology involved in the telehealth services provided. Variables that influence the access of patients, families, or caregivers to telehealth range from technological infrastructure, such as devices and access to internet connection, to disabilities that might interfere with communication and access (25).

Main sources for the associated question

National Quality Forum – Framework to Support Measure Development for Telehealth (26)

Scope and definition

Access to care for the patient, family and/or caregiver refers to the availability, affordability and ease of accessing telehealth services, regardless of their location or abilities. Access to care is impacted by factors such as internet connectivity, the availability of devices to access telehealth services, and the existence of alternative means to access those services.

Question 7a. (national level)

Guidance and expected actions

Guidance on technical safeguards as well as procedures for troubleshooting and managing technical problems should be complemented by training requirements and orientation for how professionals should be educated to deal with emotional and psychological communication challenges that can arise. This includes: 1) guidance for accessibility measures, such as for inclusive online design or adaptations for blind or daltonic persons; 2) phone services offered in more than one language; 3) specific processes, such as multi-lingual online services or multi-lingual phone services; 4) the availability of a text-based chat service instead of a voice service for people with speech disabilities; or, 5) guidance on telehealth platform requirements that should be taken into consideration when buying or creating telehealth solutions that ensure technical and linguistic barriers are minimized. Additionally, awareness raising and guidance on training for all relevant staff on specific communication skills for communicating in a telehealth context can be developed. National-level educational materials and even educational programmes can help create better communication environments around telehealth service provision. Professionals' competency appraisal can be put in place to ensure good communication skills of the telehealth workforce.

Maturity level

- 1. No guidance or education on good communication in telehealth exists.
- 2. General guidance on good communication in telehealth exists but no educational efforts are evident.
- 3. Regional or incomplete guidelines, and educational efforts to promote good communication, exist.
- 4. National guidelines and educational efforts exist including the creation of educational materials.
- 5. National guidelines and educational efforts, including materials and professional competency appraisal, have been put in place to ensure good communication skills of the telehealth workforce.

Question 7b. (organizational level)

Guidance and expected actions

Organizations have technical and procedural safeguards for troubleshooting and managing technical problems that could impact communication and provide training for how professionals should deal with emotional and psychological communication challenges that can arise. Guidance on accessibility, specific processes, and telehealth platform requirements to ensure technical and linguistic barriers are minimized should be followed by the organization. Professionals' competency appraisal should be put in place to assess communication and the cultural competence skills of staff.

Maturity level

Considering the guidance and expected actions presented above, maturity levels suggested for the purposes of self-assessment are the following.

- 1. No specific action on communication has been taken.
- 2. Some elements of general guidance on good communication in telehealth are taken into account.
- 3. Guidance that exists is considered and some aspects such as accessibility, specific processes, and even telehealth platform requirements follow national/regional requirements when these exist.
- 4. Awareness raising of health professionals about what constitutes good communication in telehealth complements national guidelines adherence by the organization.
- 5. National guidelines are followed, educational efforts are undertaken, and professionals' competency is appraised to ensure good communication skills of the telehealth workforce.

2.1.5 Experience

i) Care team member experience

Background

Care team experience and acceptance of telehealth are determinants, particularly when programmes are initiated. The perception of telehealth programmes by the care team influences all the other interactions, service changes, technical issues, and provider credibility and autonomy. Integrating telehealth into routine health and care services and organizations requires the adjustment of provider roles and responsibilities (27). Teams develop workflows that need to be adjusted to the technology, which can result in gains, namely on patient safety (28). It is naïve to consider that such an adjustment is automatic, and even more so, that its success does not depend highly on members' experience, not only as it applies to telehealth but also to digital transformation and health-care service transformation.

Main sources for the associated question

National Quality Forum – Framework to Support Measure Development for Telehealth (26)

Scope and definition

It is important to consider the experience of the care team in telehealth services. This will affect team collaboration as well as the care provided to patients by the team. Care team experience also refers to the use of services to access information necessary for providing good QoC. Knowledge, attitudes and skills related to telehealth are part of broader digital health preparedness for which a health workforce strategy and guidance would be fundamental at the national level, possibly integrated into a broader human resource approach. Teams need to co-create workflows that are adjusted to the technology, with the increased challenge that this may mean teams including more than one organization need to align their workflows. Such workflows, adapted to integrate the use of telehealth services, can result in gains, namely for patient safety.

Question 8a. (national level)

Guidance and expected actions

At the national level, it is important that there is guidance for professionals in preparations for telehealth and a dedicated instrument to evaluate progress specific to telehealth services. The instrument can be in the form of an online survey tool, database or data collection mechanism.

Maturity level

Considering the guidance and expected actions presented above, maturity levels suggested for the purposes of self-assessment are the following.

- 1. No guidance on health workforce digital health education and workforce capacity-building exists at the national level.
- 2. National general guidance exists but does not cover any specific aspects directly related to telehealth education and capacity-building.
- 3. National general guidance exists and includes specific aspects on telehealth, or there is guidance specific to national telehealth education and capacity-building. Guidance on how to adjust workflows to include telehealth practices and inter-organizational workflows are in preparation.
- 4. In addition to national education and capacity-building guidance specific to telehealth, national guidance on how to adjust workflows to include telehealth practices and inter-organizational workflows are in preparation, including telehealth reference networks.
- 5. Mature nation-wide telehealth capacity-building programmes, guidance on workflow adjustments, guidance on interorganizational arrangements, and telehealth reference networks exist.

Question 8b. (organizational level)

Guidance and expected actions

The organization takes a proactive stance in preparing its professionals for telehealth, including mechanisms for evaluating progress, with a particular focus on team performance rather than just individual skills. Such activities and metrics are specific to telehealth services but can be part of a larger set of initiatives for digital health capacity-building. Instruments to measure progress should exist and can take the form of an online survey tool, database or other data collection mechanism.

Maturity level

- 1. No specific action on the education and capacity-building of professional teams has been taken.
- 2. Organizational efforts to educate professionals in a team about telehealth exist but are not organized or conducted in a systematic manner.
- 3. Activities exist to promote education and capacity-building among professionals about telehealth and how to deliver telehealth services, following relevant national guidance, when possible. Procedures to incorporate telehealth services into organizational and interorganizational workflows exist.
- 4. Capacity-building for telehealth and workflow adjustments are generalized and harmonized across the organization. Progress in strengthening health workforce knowledge, attitudes and skills on telehealth, and their capacity to be used to help provide high quality telehealth services, is evaluated with predefined metrics.
- 5. All national guidelines are followed, educational efforts are undertaken, workflows are adequately adjusted, and professionals' competency in telehealth is appraised regularly.

2.1.6 Financial impact/cost

i) Financial impact on the health system or payer

Some frameworks that consider quality associated with telehealth relate this, for example, to a capacity to demonstrate a positive financial impact in the health system or better ways for payers or financing organizations to reimburse service provision. While this is acknowledged, there was a decision to include this topical area in another WHO Regional Office for Europe tool dedicated more broadly to telehealth.

2.1.7 Ethical principles

i) Promotion and marketing

Background

Marketing telehealth to patients involves establishing a clear strategy at the beginning of the process. This includes clearly defining goals, gathering audience insights, enhancing visibility through communication, advocating internally by making sure that providers are aware of the telehealth initiatives, leveraging feedback, and diversifying the message (29). Empowering patients and professionals can have a major role in increasing the acceptance of telehealth (30). Guidance for privacy and transparency of the process is recommended by ISO 13131:2021 (E 5.3.2 and 14.1.2) (7), which includes ensuring that the health-care professional applies the guidelines of the health-care organization to protect the confidentiality of health records.

Main sources for the associated question

National Quality Forum - Framework to Support Measure Development for Telehealth (26)

Scope and definition

Telehealth promotion and marketing refers to raising awareness and increasing the acceptance of telehealth services among patients and health-care providers, including their health workforce. Promotion and marketing strategies are necessary to promote telehealth services, as these are still not fully known by individuals, nor are their scope or applicability. Telehealth platforms can also be used for marketing and promoting different services. It is important to consider the ethical aspect involved and regulation that exists regarding the promotion of telehealth services as well as concrete marketing actions (e.g. campaigns) that could be conducted utilizing the telehealth tools themselves (e.g. advertising a medicinal drug on the same screen that a patient or doctor sees when doing a teleconsultation).

Question 9a. (national level)

Guidance and expected actions

At the national level, it is important to have guidelines that will promote standards for confidentiality, honesty, and transparency. A mechanism should also exist that serves to monitor telehealth providers for their compliance with specific guidelines, and to collect and disseminate best practices in this subdomain.

Maturity level

Considering the guidance and expected actions presented above, maturity levels suggested for the purposes of self-assessment are the following.

- 1. No guidance exists.
- 2. General guidance on promotion and marketing exists.
- 3. Telehealth-specific guidance exists.
- 4. Telehealth-specific guidance and a framework for its implementation exist.
- 5. Guidance and a mechanism exist.

Question 9b. (organizational level)

Guidance and expected actions

Organizations should ensure compliance with existing guidelines and establish a monitoring mechanism for both promoting and delivering telehealth services. It is also important for organizations to train professionals and the public about unethical promotion and marketing activities.

Maturity level

- 1. No guidance exists.
- 2. General guidance on promotion and marketing is implemented.
- 3. Telehealth-specific guidance is implemented across all services in the organization.
- 4. Telehealth-specific guidance is implemented, and educational efforts targeted at unethical promotion and marketing exist.
- 5. Guidance is followed, education efforts are mainstream, and a verification mechanism to check for compliance is in place.
2.2 Clinical effectiveness

The clinical effectiveness domain includes four subdomains:

- care management and population health
- diagnostic accuracy
- clinical effectiveness effects on patients' health
- use of health-care service.

2.2.1 Care management and population health

i) Workforce preparedness

Background

The ISO guidelines 13131:2021 (E 9.1.2) (7) state that organizations are responsible for human resources planning to support telehealth services and that training activities should be made available. Educational strategies may include interprofessional training that allows for a broader training of health-care teams with the aim to facilitate changes in their practice (*31*). Evidence exists that demonstrates there is value in training telehealth practices (*32*).

Main sources for the associated question

National Quality Forum – Framework to Support Measure Development for Telehealth (26)

Scope and definition

Workforce preparedness refers to the ability of a health-care system to provide telehealth services efficiently, effectively, and safely. To ensure this, it is necessary for health-care staff to have the necessary education and skills to deliver telehealth services. It is also important to have the necessary equipment and infrastructure.

Question 10a. (national level)

Guidance and expected actions

To ensure effective workforce preparedness, it is important to have guidelines in place. National guidance aligned with ISO 13131:2021 9.1.2 for human resources skills development and training may be useful when trying to define metrics that apply to health-care organizations for tracking progress. The guidelines will cover all necessary aspects of training. The training of professionals should equip them with the skills needed to use telehealth technology to deliver a high standard of services. The training should also ensure professionals have the clinical knowledge necessary to provide telehealth services. Organizations need to be encouraged to have a workforce preparedness plan and ensure it covers telehealth and digital health capabilities. The plan ensures that necessary staff are available to provide telehealth services. Lastly, it is important to have a national mechanism or set of minimum criteria for the evaluation of workforce preparedness; for example, if professionals are up-to-date in their clinical knowledge and improvement of skills.

Maturity level

Considering the guidance and expected actions presented above, maturity levels suggested for the purposes of self-assessment are the following.

- 1. No guidance exists.
- 2. General guidance on workforce exists.
- 3. Telehealth-specific guidance exists.
- 4. Telehealth guidance and a workforce preparedness plan exist.
- 5. Guidance and a plan and mechanism for workforce preparedness in telehealth exist.

Question 10b. (organizational level)

Guidance and expected actions

Organizations, such as large health-care providers, cannot rely only on national efforts to prepare their workforce and keep it up to date. With regards to telehealth services, a clinical as well as an administrative, technical and IT workforce need to be developed and empowered. Since much medical and postgraduate education is applied in clusters of specialties, organizations need to find ways to align such specialized training with general capacity-building as necessary for good practice in telehealth services. Such practice standards need to be defined by the organization in alignment with national guidance and a professional educational ethos.

The training should ensure professionals have the clinical knowledge necessary to provide telehealth services. It is also important to ensure a workforce preparedness plan exists in the organization and that efforts can be audited. Finally, it is important to have a mechanism that will evaluate workforce preparedness; for example, if professionals are up-to-date with their clinical knowledge and improvement of skills. Organizations can obtain guidance and inspiration for their quality procedures from ISO guidelines 13131:2021(E) section 9.1.2.

Maturity level

- 1. No workforce development plan exists.
- 2. A generic workforce development plan exists and covers some information and communication technology and digital health topics.
- 3. A workforce development plan that contains specific aims and activities related to telehealth exists and follows existing supra-organizational guidance.
- 4. Telehealth training is undertaken regularly for all staff related to telehealth services and has a particular focus on QoC with regard to health professionals.
- 5. Quality assurance of appropriate and tailored telehealth training to health professionals exists and follows nationally established requirements.

2.2.2 Diagnostic accuracy

i) Diagnostic Accuracy

Background

For the purposes of this tool, diagnostic accuracy is defined as an assessment of how close a diagnosis made by a clinician, in this case using telehealth, is to the actual diagnosis the patient would have had when observed by a doctor of the same speciality in person, using gold-standard procedures, or by a specialist clinician using advanced diagnostic tools, including pathology examination. Considering the new challenges in diagnosis introduced by telehealth, the Institute for Healthcare Improvement (IHI) provided a set of recommendations to improve diagnosis accuracy to:

- i) understand patients' health-related behaviours in their environment;
- ii) engage family and carers in symptom description;
- iii) train professionals on how to best work on virtual diagnosis procedures;
- iv) identify clues from an individual's home environment; and
- v) consider ancillary support from the community (20).

Main sources for the associated question

National Quality Forum – Framework to Support Measure Development for Telehealth (26)

Scope and definition

Diagnostic accuracy refers to the ability of health-care professionals to ensure accurate diagnoses of patients through telehealth services. It is an important aspect to consider since it affects the QoC of services and patient outcomes. In-person consultations allow health-care professionals to better observe the patient, since a wound, for example, can be observed from many different angles. Also, in-person clinicians can observe a patient's body language and behaviour.

Question 11a. (national level)

Guidance and expected actions

It is important that national level guidelines and protocols exist to ensure that harmonized methods of assessing telehealth diagnostic accuracy exist and are applicable in organizations or at the regional and national level. Countries can promote diagnostic accuracy through small studies or large/cohort studies, or through collecting data about diagnostic accuracy, systematically; for example, by comparing the diagnostic indications of on-phone and app services with that of emergency room visits.

Maturity level

- 1 No guidance exists.
- 2 General guidance on diagnostic accuracy appraisal exists.
- 3 Scattered evidence on diagnostic accuracy in telehealth exists.
- 4 Evidence on diagnostic accuracy obtained from large studies or trials exists.
- 5 Systematic evidence on telehealth diagnostic accuracy is regularly collected.

Question 11b. (organizational level)

Guidance and expected actions

The organization follows existing guidance on how to obtain data and assess telehealth diagnostic accuracy. It uses small or large sets of collected data about diagnostic accuracy to assess and refine its services.

Maturity level

Considering the guidance and expected actions presented above, maturity levels suggested for the purposes of self-assessment are the following.

- 1. No measurement of telehealth diagnostic accuracy is performed.
- 2. Telehealth diagnostic accuracy is studied in research or pilot contexts.
- 3. Scattered evidence on diagnostic accuracy of telehealth services is produced.
- 4. Evidence of diagnostic accuracy is obtained on almost all services.
- 5. Systematic evidence on telehealth diagnostic accuracy is regularly collected and follows national or regional guidance.

2.2.3 Clinical Effectiveness – effects on patients' health

i) Effects on mortality, morbidity and HRQoL, and on habits and behaviours

Background

The change in health-care delivery promoted by telehealth needs to be safe, which means that patients should not be exposed to unnecessary risks, while at the same time benefiting from effective clinical care that, ideally, would prolong life, reduce morbidity and/or improve health-care-related quality of life (HRQoL). Paradoxically, morbidity and mortality are ways to measure safety as well as clinical effectiveness in telehealth (*33*). Research has shown telehealth's effects in lowering (*34*) or increasing mortality in several different clinical areas (*33*). In addition, HRQoL has been positively influenced by telehealth interventions, although population characteristics, such as age, may influence outcomes (*35*). A positive effect from telehealth interventions on mental health has also been described in the literature (*36*). Telehealth can be used to change behaviours and habits related to health and has been described as effective in this process (*37*).

Main sources for the associated question

Model for Assessment of Telemedicine Applications (MAST) (17)

Scope and definition

Mortality and morbidity refer to the risk of death and the occurrence of disease or injury, respectively. It is important to understand the impact of telehealth on mortality and morbidity. Health-care-related quality of life is the impact of a patient's health on his or her daily activities and well-being. Patient habits and behaviours are the daily patterns and activities of patients that might affect their health and well-being. Measuring their effects on telehealth services can provide insights on the effectiveness of telehealth services.

Question 12a. (national level)

Guidance and expected actions

General guidance on examining the impacts of health-care services on mortality, morbidity and HRQoL can be considered and will allow countries to better collect and compare this evidence. However, telehealth may entail particular risks as well as positive impacts and, as a result, telehealth-specific guidance on how best to collect evidence and study the impact on these three dimensions could be very useful, as well as having systematic evidence collection rather than evidence being collected in a non-systematic or irregular manner. Such processes will allow for conclusions that are useful for health-care service planning and for compliance to be verified with guidance.

Maturity level

Considering the guidance and expected actions presented above, maturity levels suggested for the purposes of self-assessment are the following.

- 1. No guidance exists.
- 2. General guidance on measuring health-care service impacts on mortality, morbidity and HRQoL exists.
- 3. Telehealth-specific guidance exists for telehealth impacts on mortality, morbidity and HRQoL.
- 4. Telehealth-specific guidance exists, and evidence is being collected but in a non-systematic or irregular manner.
- 5. Guidance and systematic and regular evidence collection about the impacts of telehealth services in mortality, morbidity and HRQoL exist and allows for compliance to be verified.

Question 12b. (organizational level)

Guidance and expected actions

Health-care organizations providing telehealth services need to consider how to measure the impacts of such services on mortality, morbidity and HRQoL, possibly in the frame of similar impacts by other innovative processes being introduced, and/or as part of a regular appraisal of the overall services they provide. Whenever possible, doing so should follow nationally or regionally established guidance and constitute a regular and systematic exercise of evidence collection and appraisal. Conclusions and improvements should naturally follow such measurements.

Maturity level

- 1. No measurement of telehealth impacts is performed.
- 2. Telehealth service impacts are occasionally studied in research or pilot contexts or in an ad-hoc, nonsystematic manner.
- 3. Evidence of telehealth impacts is collected for some services and in an irregular manner but follows nationally established guidance or international guidance when national guidance is not available.
- 4. Evidence is obtained for more than 90% of the services and in a regular manner following nationally established guidance.
- 5. Systematic evidence of all services is regularly collected, follows national or regional guidance, is discussed, and an improvement plan is formalized.

2.2.4 Use of health-care service

i) Use of health-care service

Background

Telehealth has often been associated with a reduction in the need to use health-care services overall, and face-to-face services. An example is the use of telemonitoring for chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) patients or health-failure patients, which is associated with fewer visits to emergency rooms (38, 39). In acute conditions, telehealth has been associated with equal or even better results; namely, data related to antibiotic prescriptions (40, 41).

Main sources for the associated question

Model for Assessment of Telemedicine Applications (MAST) (17)

Scope and definition

The establishment of some telehealth services is associated with a reduction in the use of some face-toface services or an appropriate increase in the use of other services. Measuring changes in consumption patterns and being able to associate and correlate this with the establishment of adequate telehealth services is necessary to estimate health-care service organizational impacts; it can also serve as a source of costeffectiveness evidence to inform telehealth sustainability discussions.

Question 13a. (national level)

Guidance and expected actions

Guidance on how to measure and correlate effects on the use of other services as a result of the establishment of telehealth programmes and initiatives should be produced at the national or regional level, allowing for consistent and comparable data collection and analytics. This can be part of a larger programme on usage studies, but the particular aspects of telehealth should be taken into account.

Maturity level

Considering the guidance and expected actions presented above, maturity levels suggested for the purposes of self-assessment are the following.

- 1. No guidance exists.
- 2. General guidance on measuring effects on service utilization exists.
- 3. Scattered evidence on service utilization associated with telehealth exists.
- 4. Evidence is collected as part of overall service utilization inquiries.
- 5. Guidance observation is verified, and systematic evidence is regularly collected.

Question 13b. (organizational level)

Guidance and expected actions

Organizations are expected to measure and report various statistics on services they provide at the national and regional levels. Most countries have defined sets of data to be reported and established mechanisms. Even when this is not the case, organizations can still assess service utilization. Applying such processes to telehealth services depends on national guidance and may involve peculiarities that need to be observed.

Maturity level

Considering the guidance and expected actions presented above, maturity levels suggested for the purposes of self-assessment are the following.

- 1. No systematic measurement of service utilization is performed.
- 2. Organization follows national guidance on measuring service utilization, but no specific statistic on telehealth services is produced.
- 3. Scattered evidence of telehealth service utilization is produced and is associated with other service utilization patterns.
- 4. Evidence on telehealth service utilization is obtained from 90% of services and is associated with other service utilization patterns.
- 5. Systematic evidence of the impacts of telehealth provision on the utilization of other services follows national guidance and is reported back at the national level.

2.3 Safety

2.3.1 Operational and infrastructure integrity

i) Privacy and security

Background

Privacy and security are interrelated, and both are essential for building trust in the digital services being provided. ISO guidelines 13131:2021 (E 14.1.2) (7) state that the relationship between the care recipient, health-care organization and any health-care-supporting organization should be defined in a service-level agreement that ensures safety and continuity. All actors involved would, ideally, share a common understanding and a formalized or embedded agreement on privacy, which must be aligned with regulations and subject to audit. The identity of the care recipient and health data need to be protected from any information and cybersecurity breach.

Main sources for the associated question

National Committee for Quality Assurance – Telehealth Distinction Program and Telehealth Policy Taskforce (42)

Scope and definition

Privacy in telehealth is the protection of the personal and health information of patients. A breach of privacy can occur when this information is accessed, used, or shared without any authorization. Security in telehealth refers to different processes used to ensure the privacy of information and avert any unauthorized access (e.g. software updates, encryption of data, secure transmission of data).

Question 14a. (national level)

Guidance and expected actions

To ensure privacy and security in telehealth systems at the national level, it is important to have guidelines that provide strict regulations to be followed by telehealth providers. A mechanism should also exist that will audit the providers to ensure telehealth systems are following privacy and security guidelines. The mechanisms will

also promote best practices in privacy and security.

Maturity level

Considering the guidance and expected actions presented above, maturity levels suggested for the purposes of self-assessment are the following.

- 1. No guidance exists.
- 2. International guidelines for privacy and security exist.
- 3. Country-specific guidelines for privacy and security exist.
- 4. Specific guidance for telehealth services exists.
- 5. Guidance and a mechanism specifically for telehealth services exist.

Question 14b. (organizational level)

Guidance and expected actions

Organizations are responsible for adhering to existing guidelines. They should have a mechanism that will assess the security of all telehealth services. They also have a responsibility for training staff and patients. Staff should be aware of best practices and techniques to ensure the highest levels of privacy and security, such as through password management and the sharing of information. Patients should also be educated on the importance of privacy and security and ways to protect their personal and health information.

Maturity level

Considering the guidance and expected actions presented above, maturity levels suggested for the purposes of self-assessment are the following.

- 1. No guidelines exist.
- 2. International guidelines for cyber- and information security exist.
- 3. Specific guidance for telehealth services exists.
- 4. Guidance and a mechanism specifically for telehealth services exist.
- 5. Guidance, a mechanism, and training for patients and health-care professionals exist.

2.3.2 Psychological and emotional safety

i) Psychological and emotional safety

Background

Psychological and emotional safety is one of the six elements of the IHI Framework for Ensuring Safe, Equitable, Person-Centered Telemedicine (20). The creation of a safe and inviting environment for a telehealth interaction is not automatic but should be created and encouraged. Both the health provider and individual should feel that the space for the telehealth interaction is respectful and secure. This can be achieved through maintaining patient privacy, an appropriate communication style, and virtual recordings.

Main sources for the associated question

Institute for Health Improvement – Telemedicine: Ensuring Safe, Equitable, Person-Centered Virtual Care white paper (20)

Scope and definition

Psychological and emotional safety in telehealth means providing a supportive and non-threatening environment for patients when accessing telehealth services. This means that, during telehealth consultations, patients are comfortable, respected and feel secure. It is an important aspect to consider in telehealth since, generally, when patients access health-care services, the physical presence can help ensure a patient's psychological and emotional safety.

Question 15a. (national level)

Guidance and expected actions

To ensure psychological and emotional safety in telehealth, the national level should have guidelines that will set standards for telehealth providers to follow. It is also important to establish a mechanism that will ensure their application and promote best practices.

Maturity level

Considering the guidance and expected actions presented above, maturity levels suggested for the purposes of self-assessment are the following.

- 1. No guidance exists.
- 2. General guidance for psychological and emotional safety in health care exists.
- 3. Telehealth-specific guidance on psychological and emotional safety is being created.
- 4. Specific guidance for telehealth services exists and a mechanism to evaluate their application is being created.
- 5. Guidance and a mechanism specifically for telehealth services exist.

Question 15b. (organizational level)

Guidance and expected actions

Organizations should follow the guidelines on implementing psychological and emotional safety. They should also have a mechanism that assesses if such guidance is applied in the services provided. A feedback mechanism should also be established to allow for incident reporting of any harm during telehealth consultations. To avoid such harm, it is necessary for organizations to establish cultural competency training for both staff and patients. Telehealth practitioners should be aware of best practices to avoid any psychological or emotional harm to patients. Patients, on the other hand, should be educated on their rights and ways to report potential harm, and they should be informed about any related support from providers through, for example, mental health consultations or language support.

Maturity level

- 1. No guidelines exist.
- 2. General guidelines for psychological and emotional safety in health care exist.
- 3. A telehealth-specific policy on psychological and emotional safety is being created.
- 4. Telehealth-specific guidelines exist with educational initiatives for professionals and a system for complaints.
- 5. Guidelines, and a mechanism to ensure psychological and emotional safety in telehealth services, exist.

2.3.3 Governance and financial issues

i) Governance

Background

Successful implementation of a telehealth programme requires engagement, resources, and organizational governance (43). At a national level, multiple telehealth initiatives and priorities may be competing, which calls for coordination and alignment with health policy and strategy made possible through effective and engaging governance mechanisms. Telehealth governance can be defined as the management structure for advancing a telehealth strategy by ensuring that a national or organizational telehealth programme is successfully implemented and sustained into the future. It should have a formal, specific telehealth governance structure and appoint telehealth leaders and clinical champions (44). Financial business models for telehealth are quite unique. After the COVID-19 pandemic, telemedicine coverage and reimbursement increased and expanded, allowing for increasing numbers of interactions (45,46).

Main sources for the associated question

Institute for Health Improvement – Telemedicine: Ensuring Safe, Equitable, Person-Centered Virtual Care white paper (20)

Scope and definition

Every telehealth system should follow a clear governance framework. Governance helps an organization define its direction, objectives, policies, and practices and therefore ensure an effective delivery of telehealth services. A governance framework is important because it provides a clear set of roles and processes. There needs to be a process of coordination for telehealth across a region or country. This is because, by definition, many telehealth services require regional coverage and/or imply inter-organizational coordination of care processes where the usage of telehealth is to be successfully embedded.

Question 16a. (national level)

Guidance and expected actions

There should be a regional or national body – possibly within one designated organization or as a working group involving several organizations – that is empowered by the MoH to act as a coordinator of regional and national efforts. The way in which different organizational structures – such as digital health authorities, financing and insurance departments, health-care providers, and quality and audit authorities – articulate their efforts and issues related to telehealth benefits from being outlined in a formalized governance framework. Equally, the engagement of patients and informal and formal caregivers should be accounted for. Mechanisms for defining priorities, as well as setting up strategic planning, equally fall under governance. National governance should also be linked with institutional efforts for organizing and managing telehealth pilots and established services. The mechanisms to evaluate pilot and established services within health-care providers can also be subject to harmonization and guidance across a region or country.

Maturity level

- 1. No governance mechanism or guidelines exist.
- 2. The MoH is the main governance mechanism for telehealth services without a specialized body.
- 3. Some guidelines exist on how governance of telehealth in organizations should be laid out and the MoH is the main national governance mechanism without a specialized body.
- 4. A specialized governance framework and mechanism for telehealth services is being created.
- 5. Guidelines and a governance mechanism specific to telehealth exist.

Question 16b. (organizational level)

Guidance and expected actions

At the organizational level, a governance system must exist that ensures alignment of different telehealth services in the context of health-care provision processes. The existence of a fully mature and trained team that will coordinate the telehealth services is key, as well as processes for engaging and envisioning next steps in the organizational use of telehealth.

Maturity level

Considering the guidance and expected actions presented above, maturity levels suggested for the purposes of self-assessment are the following.

- 1. No governance structure exists.
- 2. No specific telehealth coordinator exists, and a clinical or IT director takes the role.
- 3. A telehealth-specific coordinator exists.
- 4. A complete governance structure for telehealth exists.
- 5. A governance structure for telehealth is mature and specific training is provided to staff.

ii) Business continuity

Through discussions with experts, business continuity of telehealth services was considered to be a topical area that does not only or directly relate to QoC, but more generically has to be put in place for the existence of the service itself. The level of maturity and safeguards required are to be discussed and monitored under the

guidelines for telemedicine assessment and strategy development currently under development by the WHO Regional Office for Europe.

Section 3 Moving ahead

3.1 Conclusions and recommended actions

The TQoCT allows a Member State to have a general view of the status of the instruments (legal, regulatory and guidelines), technologies, and processes that it has and how they potentially enable its health-care organizations to offer high-quality care services when applying telehealth. Equally, at the organizational level, this self-assessment allows the organization to reflect on how advanced its QoC plan is with respect to telehealth services and the levels of dependency from supra-organizational guidance on this matter.

It can be included in national level patient safety strategies. It may not be implementable in its full scope immediately, as it is based on the existence of sets of national level guidance for the specific areas of telehealth that are missing in most Member States.

This tool is particularly useful for promoting audit and certification instruments to be tailored and designed to each national context, which can be collectively aggregated into a high-level view.

For organizations, the exercise of exploring each of the self-assessment questions will trigger discussion on how and why the organization performs telehealth services and what the risks and benefits are. If applied to certification schema, this can serve as a preparatory tool, as telehealth topics are likely to feature such accreditation and certification programs, particularly for hospitals and large health-care providers, in the future.

3.2 Improving the tool

While there are many features and new issues which could justify a continuous update of the questions and scores, for benchmarking reasons and longitudinal comparability, it is advisable that questions and corresponding scores obtained are not modified too often. For now, a two-year update is foreseen. We encourage all interested to reach out to our office to help organize national and organizational events around the experimentation of this tool, most likely online, in a timely and cost-effective manner.

The WHO Athens Quality of Care and Patient Safety Office is committed to an open innovation culture with continuous improvement. The current version is intended to be used as a basis for experimentation, earlier adoption, and a contribution to national debates on QoC in telehealth services. It is to be experimented with by as many Member States as possible. If you use it and would like to add/contribute to its improvement, feel free to email us (euqualityofcare@who.int) with a reference in the subject of the email starting with "[TQoCT]" followed by the rest of the subject of your email "xxxxxxx" (e.g. "[TQoCT]: Results from France" or "[TQoCT]: Feedback on question 1c").

References

- 1. Totten AM, McDonagh MS, Wagner JH. The evidence base for telehealth: Reassurance in the face of rapid expansion during the COVID-19 pandemic. White Paper Commentary. Rockville, MD: Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality; 2020 (https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/32479040/, accessed 30 April 2023).
- 2. What is telehealth? In: CCHP [website]. Sacramento, California: Center for Connected Health Policy (https://www.cchpca.org/what-is-telehealth/?category=live-video, accessed 29 April 2023).
- 3. R. Poonsuph. Telehealth Ecosystem: Challenge and Opportunity. International Journal of Health and Medical Engineering. 2022;16(2):9–15. (https://publications.waset.org/10012406/telehealth-ecosystem-challenge-and-opportunity, accessed 30 April 2023).
- 4. Shaver J. The State of Telehealth Before and After the COVID-19 Pandemic. Primary Care. 2022;49(4):517. doi: 10.1016/j.pop.2022.04.002. doi: 10.1016/j.pop.2022.04.002.
- Modelo de Funcionamento das Teleconsultas [Teleconsultation Functional Model]. Lisbon: Directorate general for Health; 2015 (in Portuguese) (https://www.cnts.min-saude.pt/wp-content/ uploads/2017/03/10_2015.pdf, accessed 12 November 2023).
- Norma 179011:2023 Servicios sanitarios, Teleconsulta. [Norm 179011:2023 Sanitary services. Teleconsultation] [website]. Madrid: UNE Asociación Española de Normalización; 2023 (in Spanish). (https://www.une.org/encuentra-tu-norma/busca-tu-norma/norma?c=N0071244, accessed 12 November 2023).
- ISO 13131:2021. Health informatics. Telehealth services. Quality planning guidelines. In: ISO [website]. Geneva: International Organization for Standardization (https://www.iso.org/standard/75962.html, accessed 17 June 2023).
- 8. Telehealth Questionnaire for Care Delivery. In: NCQA/Our Programs/Data and Information Technology/ Telehealth [website]. Washington D.C.: National Committee for Quality Assurance; 2024 (https://www. ncqa.org/programs/data-and-information-technology/telehealth/telehealth-questionnaire-for-caredelivery/, accessed 4 May 2023).
- 9. Taskforce on Telehealth Policy (TTP): Findings and Recommendations. In: NCQA/ Our Programs/Data and Information Technology/Telehealth/Taskforce on Telehealth Policy. Washington D.C.: National Committee for Quality Assurance; 2020 (https://www.ncqa.org/programs/data-and-information-technology/telehealth/taskforce-on-telehealth-policy/taskforce-on-telehealth-policy-ttp-findings-and-recommendations/, accessed 23 February 2023).
- 10. Perry AF, Federico F, Huebner J. Telemedicine: Ensuring Safe, Equitable, Person-Centered Virtual Care. IHI White Paper. Boston: Institute for Healthcare Improvement; 2021.
- 11. Creating a Framework to Support Measure Development for Telehealth. In: National Quality Forum/ News & Resources [website]. Washington D.C.: National Quality Forum; 2017 (https://www.qualityforum. org/Publications/2017/08/Creating_a_Framework_to_Support_Measure_Development_for_Telehealth. aspx, accessed 23 February 2023).
- 12. Kidholm K, Clemensen J, Caffery LJ, Smith AC. The Model for Assessment of Telemedicine (MAST): A scoping review of empirical studies. Journal of Telemedicine and Telecare. 2017;23(9):803–813. doi: 10.1177/1357633X17721815.
- 13. Rudel D, Jenko T, Fisk M, Rose R. Telescope Telehealth Services Code of Practice for Europe. Informatica Medica Slovenica. 2012;17(1):38–44.

- 14. Woo K, Dowding DW. Decision-making Factors Associated with Telehealth Adoption by Patients with Heart Failure at Home. Computers, Informatics, Nursing. 2020;38(4):204–214. doi: 10.1097/ CIN.00000000000589.
- 15. Silva AG, Caravau H, Martins A, Pisco Almeida AM, Silva T, Ribeiro O, et al. Procedures of User-Centered Usability Assessment for Digital Solutions: Scoping Review of Reviews Reporting on Digital Solutions Relevant for Older Adults. JMIR Human Factors. 2021;8(1):e22774. doi: 10.2196/22774.
- 16. Stubbe DE. Practicing Cultural Competence and Cultural Humility in the Care of Diverse Patients. Focus: Journal of Lifelong Learning in Psychiatry. 2020;18(1):49. doi.org/10.1176/appi.focus.20190041.
- 17. Kidholm K, Ekeland AG, Jensen LK, Rasmussen J, Pedersen CD, Bowes A, et al. A model for assessment of telemedicine applications: mast. International Journal of Technology Assessment in Health Care. 2012;28(1):44–51. doi: 10.1017/S0266462311000638.
- 18. Equity within digital health technology within the WHO European Region: a scoping review. Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe; 2022 (https://iris.who.int/handle/10665/365326, accessed 2 February 2024).
- World Health Organization & International Telecommunication Union. WHO-ITU global standard for accessibility of telehealth services. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2022 (https://iris.who.int/ handle/10665/356160, accessed 4 August 2023).
- 20. Perry AF, Federico F, Huebner J.0 Telemedicine: Ensuring Safe, Equitable, Person-Centered Virtual Care. IHI White Paper. Boston: Institute for Healthcare Improvement; 2021 (https://doh.wa.gov/sites/default/files/2022-02/609-NonDOH-TelemedicineSafePerson-CenteredVirtualCare.pdf, accessed 23 February 2023).
- 21. Triana AJ, Gusdorf RE, Shah KP, Horst SN. Technology Literacy as a Barrier to Telehealth During COVID-19. Telemedicine and e-Health. 2020;26(9):1118–9. doi: 10.1089/tmj.2020.0155.
- 22. Boriani G, Maisano A, Bonini N, Albini A, Imberti JF, Venturelli A, et al. Digital literacy as a potential barrier to implementation of cardiology tele-visits after COVID-19 pandemic: The INFO-COVID survey. Journal of Geriatric Cardiology. 2021;18(9): 739–747. doi: 10.11909/j.issn.1671-5411.2021.09.003.
- 23. Digital health in the European Region: the ongoing journey to commitment and transformation. Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe; 2023 (https://iris.who.int/handle/10665/372051, accessed 24 November 2023).
- 24. Morony S, Weir K, Duncan G, Biggs J, Nutbeam D, Mccaffery KJ. Enhancing communication skills for telehealth: development and implementation of a Teach-Back intervention for a national maternal and child health helpline in Australia. BMC Health Services Research. 2018;18(1):162. doi: 10.1186/s12913-018-2956-6.
- 25. White J, Byles J, Walley T. The qualitative experience of telehealth access and clinical encounters in Australian healthcare during COVID-19: implications for policy. Health Research Policy and Systems. 2022;20(1):1–10 (https://health-policy-systems.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s12961-021-00812-z, accessed 18 June 2023).
- 26. Creating a Framework to Support Measure Development for Telehealth. In: National Quality Forum/ News & Resources [website]. Washington D.C.: National Quality Forum; 2017 (https://www.qualityforum. org/Publications/2017/08/Creating_a_Framework_to_Support_Measure_Development_for_Telehealth. aspx, accessed 23 February 2023.)

- 27. Kozikowski A, Shotwell J, Wool E, Slaboda JC, Abrashkin KA, Rhodes K, et al. Care Team Perspectives and Acceptance of Telehealth in Scaling a Home-Based Primary Care Program: Qualitative Study. JMIR Aging. 2019;2(1):e12415. doi: 10.2196/12415.
- 28. Sinsky CA, Jerzak JT, Hopkins KD. Telemedicine and Team-Based Care: The Perils and the Promise. Mayo Clinic Proceedings. 2021;96(2):429. doi: 10.1016/j.mayocp.2020.11.020.
- 29. Telehealth Marketing Plan Development. A Step-by-Step Guide. California Resource Centre; 2021.
- 30. Bradford NK, Caffery LJ, Smith AC. Awareness, experiences and perceptions of telehealth in a rural Queensland community. BMC Health Serv Res. 2015;28:15:427. doi: 10.1186/s12913-015-1094-7.
- 31. DuBose-Morris R, McSwain SD, McElligott JT, King KL, Ziniel S, Harvey J. Building telehealth teams of the future through Interprofessional curriculum development: a five-year mixed methodology study. Journal of Interprofessional Care. 2023;37(1):100–108. doi: 10.1080/13561820.2021.2005556.
- 32. Edirippulige S, Armfield NR. Education and training to support the use of clinical telehealth: A review of the literature. Journal of Telemedicine and Telecare. 2016;23(2):273–82. doi:10.1177/1357633X16632968.
- Snoswell CL, Stringer H, Taylor ML, Caffery LJ, Smith AC. An overview of the effect of telehealth on mortality: A systematic review of meta-analyses. Journal of Telemedicine and Telecare. 2023;29(9):659-668. doi: 10.1177/1357633X211023700.
- 34. Whole System Demonstrator Programme. England: Department of Health; 2011 (https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/5a7b9779ed915d41476215fb/dh_131689.pdf, accessed 23 February 2023).
- 35. Arian M, Valinejadi A, Soleimani M. Quality of Life in Heart Patients Receiving Telerehabilitation: An Overview with Meta-Analyses. Iranian Journal of Public Health. 2022;51(11):2388–2403. doi: 10.18502/ijph.v51i11.11157.
- 36. Cichosz SL, Udsen FW, Hejlesen O. The impact of telehealth care on health-care-related quality of life of patients with heart failure: Results from the Danish TeleCare North heart failure trial. J Telemed Telecare. 2020;26(7–8):452–461. doi: 10.1177/1357633X19832713.
- 37. Mace S, Boccanelli A, Dormond M. The Use of Telehealth Within Behavioral Health Settings: Utilization, Opportunities, and Challenges. Behavioural Health Workforce Research Center, University of Michigan; 2018 (https://behavioralhealthworkforce.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/Telehealth-Full-Paper_5.17.18-clean.pdf, accessed 25 June 2023).
- 38. Sculley JA, Musick H, Krishnan JA. Telehealth in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: before, during, and after the coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic. Current Opinion in Pulmonary Medicine. 2022;28(2):93–98. doi: 10.1097/MCP.00000000000851.
- 39. Xu H, Granger BB, Drahe CD, Peterson ED, Dupre ME. Effectiveness of Telemedicine Visits in Reducing 30-Day Readmissions Among Patients with Heart Failure During the COVID-19 Pandemic. Journal of the American Heart Association. 2022;11(7):e023935. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.121.023935.
- 40. Shaver J. The State of Telehealth Before and After the COVID-19 Pandemic. Primary Care Clinics in Office Practice. 2022;49(4): 517–530. doi: 10.1016/j.pop.2022.04.002.
- 41. Kim H, Tomaszewski M, Zhao B, Lam E, Enns RA, Bressler B, et al. A83 Impact of Telehealth on Medication Adherence in Gastroenterology Chronic Disease Management. Journal of the Canadian Association of Gastroenterology. 2021;4(Supplement1):52–53. doi: 10.1093/jcag/gwac016.

- 42. Taskforce on Telehealth Policy (TTP): Findings and Recommendations, National Committee for Quality Assurance (NCQA) [web site]. Washington D.C. (https://www.ncqa.org/programs/data-and-information-technology/telehealth/taskforce-on-telehealth-policy/taskforce-on-telehealth-policy-ttp-findings-and-recommendations/, accessed 2 july 2023)
- 43. Arkwright BT, Leslie M, Light M. Telehealth Finance Variables and Successful Business Models. *Telehealth and Medicine Today*, 2019, 4(0). (https://telehealthandmedicinetoday.com/index.php/journal/ article/view/140, accessed 25 June 2023).
- 44. Telehealth governance Telehealth [web site]. Washington D.C.: National Committee for Quality Assurance; 2024 (https://www.telehealth.org.nz/telehealth-forum/partners/nzrcgp/telehealth-governance/, accessed 25 June 2023).
- 45. Chwa ES, Weissman JP, Applebaum SA, Gosain AK. The financial implications of telemedicine practice patterns across pediatric surgical specialties. Journal of Pediatric Surgery. 2022;57(12):860–864. doi: 10.1016/j.jpedsurg.2022.04.022.
- 46. Arkwright BT, Leslie M, Light M. Telehealth Finance Variables and Successful Business Models. Telehealth and Medicine Today. 2019;4(0). doi: https://doi.org/10.30953/tmt.v4.140.

47

Web annex. Excel version of the Telehealth quality of care tool

The Excel version of the TQoCT is available for download here: https://iris.who.int/handle/10665/376261

For any errors/feedback, and if you use the tool and would like to report your results, please contact us at euqualityofcare@who.int with a reference in the subject of the email, starting with: "[TQoCT]:" followed by rest of the subject of your email "xxxxxxx" (e.g. "[TQoQT]: Results from France" or "[TQoCT]: Feedback on question 1c").

The WHO Regional Office for Europe

The World Health Organization (WHO) is a specialized agency of the United Nations created in 1948 with the primary responsibility for international health matters and public health. The WHO Regional Office for Europe is one of six regional offices throughout the world, each with its own programme geared to the particular health conditions of the countries it serves.

Member States

Albania Andorra Armenia Austria Azerbaijan Belarus Belgium Bosnia and Herzegovina Bulgaria Croatia Cyprus Czechia Denmark Estonia Finland France Georgia Germany

Greece Hungary Iceland Ireland Israel Italy Kazakhstan Kyrgyzstan Latvia Lithuania Luxembourg Malta Monaco Montenegro Netherlands (Kingdom of the) North Macedonia Norway Poland

Portugal Republic of Moldova Romania **Russian Federation** San Marino Serbia Slovakia Slovenia Spain Sweden Switzerland Tajikistan Türkiye Turkmenistan Ukraine United Kingdom Uzbekistan

World Health Organization Regional Office for Europe

UN City, Marmorvej 51, DK-2100 Copenhagen Ø, Denmark Tel.: +45 45 33 70 00 Fax: +45 45 33 70 01 Email: eurocontact@who.int Website: www.who.int/europe

Document number: WHO/EURO:2024-9475-49247-73556